 MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

October 17, 2006

Chair Cynthia Carrow convened the meeting at 11:40 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Cynthia Carrow, Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	Richard J. Manfredi, Vice Chair
	Curtis N. Kratz

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Scott H. Cannon
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Jolene Chinchilli
	David L. Strong

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Margaret Urban

	Walter N. Heine, P.E.
	Burt A. Waite

	Brian Hill
	


I.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Cynthia Carrow reported that Congress adjourned for the fall elections without taking any legislative action to reauthorize funding for the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Program.  

The following terms will expire in January 2007:  Scott Cannon and Pat Lupo (Governor appointments); Janet Keim and Dave Strong (House appointments); and Cynthia Carrow and Walter Heine (Senate appointments).  The first round of notification letters for the pending expirations has been sent to the legislative appointing authorities.  The Senate has indicated that Sen. Jubelirer will not be taking action on any appointments, but will defer to his replacement after the November election.  As of today’s date, the House has not responded to the reappointment letter.

Cynthia announced that Tom Scott has agreed to serve another term as our representative on the Environmental Hearing Board’s Rules Committee.  A discussion followed regarding the selection process for this and other Council positions. 

Dave Strong was elected to serve as one of the vice chairs on the Solid Waste Advisory Committee’s Executive Committee.   Dave will represent the interests of private citizens.  The other three vice chairs represent the following sectors:  economic, public interest and municipal.

Cynthia reminded Council that November’s meeting would be held on the 14th, the second Tuesday of the month, rather than the 21st because of the Thanksgiving holiday.  The meeting location has also been changed to the Delaware Room on the 16th Floor of the Rachel Carson State Office Building.

Cynthia reminded Council’s newest members to contact Stephanie Mioff if they want to get picture identification cards, which provide easier access to our building.

II.
OPEN TIME

There were no comments from the audience.

III.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf reported that CNRAC is in the process of finalizing the report on their regional trip to Erie.   Some of the issues that will be discussed in the report include the future use of Erie Bluffs State Park, the interaction between Presque Isle State Park and the Tom Ridge Environmental Center, and the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources’ (DCNR) stewardship of urban areas.

CNRAC’s Project Funding and Grants Workgroup is wrapping up its review of DCNR’s Rivers Conservation Grants Program, and will present its report to the Department next month.  The workgroup has been analyzing the impact of grant-funded plans that have been developed, and also what actually occurs after plans have been completed.

CNRAC has nearly completed its 2007 strategic plan, and Kurt said he would be able to share it with CAC after CNRAC's November meeting.

CNRAC will be represented at the Governor’s Outdoor Conference to be held in State College in March 2007.  The focus of the conference is connecting citizens to the outdoors.

Kurt said CNRAC is tracking a DCNR initiative that will provide grant money for the development of ATV and snowmobile trails on private lands rather than in state parks or state forests.

Dave Strong asked Kurt about the current status of windmill development on state lands.  Kurt said individual turbines would be installed at several state parks as educational tools.  He said the Department is interested in future opportunities for wind farm placement, e.g., elevated ridges in state forestlands, and is looking at ways (legislatively) to promote this initiative.   Also, the Governor has convened the Pennsylvania Wind & Wildlife Collaborative, which is being led by DCNR.  This workgroup will develop state-specific principles, policies, BMPs, guidelines and other tools that can be used to assess risk to habitat and wildlife from wind power development, and to mitigate for the impact of that development.  The workgroup is currently planning a bird/bat symposium.  Cynthia asked Kurt if he could provide information on DCNR’s wind initiative for distribution to CAC members.

Regarding ATV trails, Thad Stevens said that local governments are worried about liability if their roads are used as connectors.  Kurt said the Department is aware of this and is looking into it.

IV.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


Secretary McGinty provided updates on the following issues:

· Mercury – At this morning’s meeting, the Environmental Quality Board (EQB) voted 17-3 to approve the state’s regulation to control toxic mercury emissions.  The regulation goes next to the Independent Regulatory Review Commission for their approval.  The Secretary said the final rulemaking addressed several items that were raised by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA).  Pennsylvania’s mercury reduction implementation plan must be submitted to EPA by November 17.

· REAP – The Resource Enhancement and Protection Act of Pennsylvania (HB 2878) was proposed by the Chesapeake Bay Foundation.  REAP would provide transferable state tax credits worth up to $150,000 to each farmer who installs conservation practices.  The Secretary said REAP’s price tag of $450,000,000 will be a focus of discussions for the upcoming budget.

· Hazardous Sites Cleanup Fund (HSCF) – HSCF is DEP’s sole funding source for the brownfields program, Hazardous Sites Cleanup Program, and the state’s participation in the federal CERCLA (Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act) Program.  HSCF also provides matching dollars for the federally delegated hazardous waste regulatory program.

HSCF’s primary funding source was a portion of the Capital Stock and Franchise Tax (CSFT).  However, in 1999, the original portion from the CSFT was reduced.  In 2002, the legislature voted to divert the entire CSFT portion from HSCF to the General Fund.  Relying solely on fees and recovered costs, the Fund’s operating budget fell from $50 million a year to $4 million a year.

The Secretary said the Department has implemented the following measures to extend HSCF beyond impending bankruptcy:  eliminated most HSCF-funded staff positions, discontinued activity for new cleanups, and completed activity on existing cleanups at minimum levels.  Without dedicated funding, Secretary McGinty said the Fund would run out of money in June 2007.  On October 16, she provided testimony at a state Senate hearing to examine long-term funding options for HSCF.

Secretary McGinty opened the floor up for questions/comments.

Richard Manfredi said he questions the motives behind certain stream designations.  The Secretary said DEP works to ensure the integrity of the designation process.  She suggested that perhaps the Department should provide a forum to discuss how and why streams are designated.

Burt asked if DEP supports the REAP initiative, and if it could be a more affordable program to address agricultural-related environmental problems.   The Secretary said she would be willing to participate in discussions on the REAP program, but money is an issue.  She said the Department is currently using Growing Greener money to fund CREP (Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program).

Thad Stevens asked the Secretary if a recent Environmental Hearing Board decision
 to overturn an NPDES (National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System) permit would result in a change to all NPDES permits.  The Secretary said no, the ruling would not affect the current NPDES permitting process.

Janet Keim asked if the proposed changes in the NPDES initiative would be advertised.  The Secretary said the changes would be published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin, and there would be a public comment period.

V.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Scott Cannon made a motion to approve the minutes of the September 2006 meeting; Richard Manfredi seconded the motion.  DeEtta Antoun said she is no longer a substitute teacher as was noted in last month’s minutes.  The minutes were approved with DeEtta’s change.

VI.
AIR QUALITY UPDATE – NEW SOURCE REVIEW

John Slade and Virendra Trivedi, DEP Bureau of Air Quality, gave a presentation on the status of the New Source Review (NSR) rulemaking.

· The U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) published its NSR reform rule on 12/31/2002. The rule requires states to submit modifications to their existing NSR regulations to conform to EPA’s NSR reform rule or make an “equivalency demonstration.”

· EQB approved DEP’s proposed NSR amendments on 12/20/2005, and they were published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin on 4/29/2006.  DEP held three public hearings and received comments from 33 commentators.

· NSR draft final rulemaking will include changes based on comments from EPA, industry, Clean Air Council, and the Independent Regulatory Review Commission.  Many of the changes were made to the definitions, e.g., making them consistent with EPA’s.  Other changes include retaining the PM10 requirement until EPA adopts PM2.5 and adjusting the hourly and daily emission test criteria.

Scott Cannon asked about the attainment status of the five-county Philadelphia area.  John said the area is just under attainment now, and EPA’s proposed changes in ozone and baseline numbers will not have an affect.

Walter Heine said the NSR rule only addresses stationary sources, and asked how it would help the Harrisburg area, which is in non-attainment because of truck traffic and diesel fuel.  John said DEP is concerned about both stationary and mobile sources.  He said one of the problems with mobile sources, i.e., trucks, is the low turnover for diesel engines.

Brian Hill added that a new diesel fuel has been introduced into the market.  It contains 97 percent less sulfur than standard diesel, which means a10 percent reduction in soot emissions for existing truck fleets and a 95 percent soot reduction for trucks with the latest designs in diesel engines.

DeEtta Antoun asked if DEP ever denies permits for stationary sources.  John said yes, but the number of denials is small because most companies withdraw their applications rather than make modifications and re-submit them.  John said most permit appeals are initiated by industry, not the public.

VII.
NPDES COMMENTS

Burt reported that DEP would publish the NPDES changes in the 11/4 issue of the Pennsylvania Bulletin, which would initiate a 30-day public comment period.  The Water Committee will schedule a meeting to discuss the changes prior to Council’s November meeting.

Janet Keim commented that the Little Lehigh Creek is very degraded because of siltation and development.  She believes the permit process should be streamlined, but not fragmented.  She has concerns about the conflict between farmland and urban renewal.  Burt said that Janet’s comments would be incorporated in the Water Committee’s next report.

Richard Manfredi said Council heard about NPDES concerns at our regional meeting, e.g., EPA’s change from 5 acres to 1 acre for permitting greatly increased DEP’s workload, especially in the Northeast.

Jolene Chinchilli asked if DEP is doing anything in the interim before the comment period ends.  Kelly Heffner, from DEP’s Policy Office, said the Department would not do anything substantial until the comment period ends.  She said a listening session is scheduled for 10/27.

Gail Conner said she prepared a white paper for the city of Philadelphia and could do something in the interim to highlight available options.

DEP will provide regional training for the Stormwater Manual for local government, professional engineers, etc.  Dennis Strum, from DEP’s Bureau of Watershed Management, said the Department can encourage people to attend the training, but it isn’t mandatory.  He said attendance at similar sessions has been poor.

Joyce Hatala said in most cases local governments will only send one person to this type of training, which results in the local authorities not being on the same page.

Scott Cannon said the Department should provide a “carrot” to encourage people to attending the training.  He said he’ll only hire an engineer who participates in the training.  Dennis Strum told Scott to submit his comments to the Department.

VIII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – A committee meeting will be set up with Deputy Secretary for Field Operations Mike Sherman, who offered to go into more detail about the department’s regional workload analysis.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Margaret was appointed as Council’s representative to the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee (AQTAC).  She attended AQTAC’s 9/27 meeting, which focused on the mercury rulemaking. 

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Congress failed to act on legislation reauthorizing the federal fee used to fund the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Program before adjourning for the fall elections.  Dave said some mine drainage treatment plants would be shutting down because of lack of money available for operation and maintenance.  There will be a recycling presentation at next month’s meeting.  The Organic Waste Workgroup is being revised.  The Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board’s next meeting is 10/26.  

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – The committee will schedule a meeting to discuss the health tracking initiative and the issue of emerging contaminants (DEP has formed an exploratory committee).

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) – Cynthia reports that Stephanie has updated approximately 300 out of 750 records in the online Conservation Directory.  Steph is continuing outreach to solicit updated information from organizations.  She continues to experience technical difficulties with the online system.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – On October 16, Burt, Jolene and Sue traveled to Baltimore to meet with Dr. Lipton, from the Maryland Sea Grant College, to discuss nutrient trading.  Dr. Lipton believes in trading and a free market, but advises a cautious approach.  Some of the issues they discussed include: hard vs. soft caps (difficult to establish equity); eligibility of government-subsidized BMPs for trading; and the use of money as a carrot to encourage creativity and innovation in trading.

Jolene is concerned that credits may not reflect the trade prices, which will then affect the market place.

Gail said she is familiar with air trading in Chicago and said the technology exists for trading beyond farmers, i.e., trading air credits.  Jolene said there is a difference between water and air trading because it’s point source to point source (air) vs. point source to non-point source (water).

Brian said he and Jolene sit on the Tributary Strategy Steering Committee, which meets on 11/1.  He suggested that DEP make a presentation to full Council after the 11/1 meeting.

Burt feels the committee and Council should keep the REAP program on their radar.  

The committee will schedule a meeting and/or conference call prior to publication of the NPDES changes.

IX.
KEYSTONE GREEN INVESTMENT STRATEGY

Brian Hill discussed a new tool designed to attract investments in clean technology.  Brian, president and CEO of the Pennsylvania Environmental Council (PEC), has been working for more than a year with the State Treasurer’s office to develop the $90 million Keystone Green Investment Strategy.  The plan promotes the development of alternate- energy and energy-efficient projects, while also promising a good rate of return for investors and attracting new jobs and businesses to Pennsylvania. Information on the strategy was distributed to Council members at the meeting.

X.
2006 REGIONAL REPORT AND 2007 REGIONAL MEETING

Sue and Janis are finalizing a draft of the 2006 report on Council’s regional meeting in Indiana.  Information on the 2007 regional meeting (dates and locations) was postponed to the November meeting.

XI.
NEW BUSINESS
Bruce Tetkoskie suggested that DEP be invited to a future Council meeting to discuss permit streamlining. 

-
-
-

Richard Manfredi made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Margaret Urban seconded the motion.  Cynthia adjourned the meeting at 2:33 p.m.

Notice of the October meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.

� On 9/7/2006, the Environmental Hearing Board overturned DEP’s issuance of an NPDES permit to Alpine Rose Resorts, Inc., on the grounds that the permit was issued without compliance with the antidegradation regulations with respect to High Quality Waters.
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